
 

 

 

 

 

OFFICE OF 
THE CITY MANAGER 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 

 
DATE:  September 2, 2016 
 
TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members 
 
FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager 
 
RE: City Manager’s Weekly Report 
 
 
MEETINGS SCHEDULE 

 

Date and Time Event Location 

Saturday, 
September 3, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-11:00 a.m. 

Neighborhood Cleanup 
 
 

Near Chaparral Park 
Neighborhoods along 
Oneida Way, Grass Valley 
Way, Arroyo Way, 
Stagecoach Way, Pawnee 
Drive, Kiowa Court, Blue Sky 
Court, Candlewood Way & 
Prewett Ranch Drive 
 
Park on Candlewood Way 
Alongside Chaparral Park 

Monday, 
September 5, 2016 

City Holiday 
 
Labor Day 

 

Wednesday, 
September 7, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Saturday, 
September 10, 2016 
10 a.m.-2:00 p.m. 

Antioch Police Department Open 
House 
 
For more information go to: 
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Community/a
nnouncements/apd-open-house-
2.pdf 

Police Department 
300 L Street 
Community Room 

 

http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Community/announcements/apd-open-house-2.pdf
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Community/announcements/apd-open-house-2.pdf
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Community/announcements/apd-open-house-2.pdf


 

 

 

 

 

Tuesday, 
September 13, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
September 15, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Parks & Recreation Commission 
Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Friday, 
September 16, 2016 

3rd Annual Coastal Cleanup 
Kayak Day 
For more information go to: 
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/
Coastal-Cleanup-Day/kayak-
flyer.pdf 

Antioch Marina 

Saturday, 
September 17, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-12:00 p.m. 

Antioch Coastal Cleanup Day 
For more information go to:  
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/
Coastal-Cleanup-Day/ 

Antioch Marina 
Antioch Water Park 
Fulton Shipyard Road 

Monday, 
September 19, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Crime Prevention Commission 
Meeting 

Police Department 
300 L Street 
Community Room 

Wednesday, 
September 21, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Tuesday, 
September 27, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
September 29, 2016 
6:00 p.m. 

Sales Tax Citizens’ Oversight 
Committee Meeting 

Police Department 
300 L Street 
Community Room 

 

NEIGHBORHOOD CLEAN-UP 
 
The Antioch Police Department is excited to announce the 74th installment of the 
Neighborhood Cleanup Program. This is a collaborative community effort which involves 
active participation from The Antioch Police Department Crime Prevention Commission; 
Neighborhood Watch Program; Volunteers in Police Service; community volunteers and 
the Public Works Department. This event will occur on Saturday, September 3rd 2016 
from 9:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. near Chaparral Park. Volunteers can park on Candlewood 
Way alongside Chaparral Park. We will be cleaning the neighborhoods along Oneida Way, 
Grass Valley Way, Arroyo Way, Stagecoach Way, Pawnee Dr., Kiowa Ct., Blue Sky Ct., 
Candlewood Way, and Prewett Ranch Drive between the listed locations. Volunteers will 
receive instructions and the equipment necessary to accomplish the goal. The targeted 
area is within walking distance. Collectively, “We”, everyone who works and lives in the 
City Antioch, can make a difference and improve the quality of life. It’s our community and 
it’s our chance to make a difference.  

http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/Coastal-Cleanup-Day/kayak-flyer.pdf
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/Coastal-Cleanup-Day/kayak-flyer.pdf
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/Coastal-Cleanup-Day/kayak-flyer.pdf
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/Coastal-Cleanup-Day/
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/Coastal-Cleanup-Day/


 

 

 

 

 

CANDIDATE FORUMS 
 
Candidate forums for Mayor, City Council and School District Board of Trustees will be 
hosted by the Friday Morning Breakfast Club and the League of Women Voters at the City 
Council Chamber as follows: 
 
Tuesday, September 6th, Candidate forum for Council Candidates 7pm-8:30pm 
Tuesday, September 6th, Candidate forum for Mayor Candidates 8:45pm-10pm 
Thursday, September 8th, Candidate forum for AUSD Trustee Candidates, 7pm-8:30pm 
 
The Antioch Herald is hosting candidate forums on: 
 
Tuesday, September 20th, Candidate forum for Council Candidates 6:30pm-8pm 
Tuesday, September 20th, Candidate forum for Mayor Candidates 8:15-9:15pm 
Thursday, September 22nd, Candidate forum for AUSD Trustee Candidates 7pm-8:30pm 
 
 
CITY CLERK UPDATES 
 
The Annotated Agenda for the August 23rd City Council Meeting is posted on the City’s 
Website. To view the agenda information, click on the following link:  
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click ‘City Council’. 
 
City Clerk administered the Oath of Office to newly appointed Alternate Member April 
Ussam-Lemmons at the Board of Administrative Appeals meeting which was held on 
September 1, 2016.  The next regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals 
meeting will be held on October 6, 2016.  The Board meets on a monthly basis – the first 
Thursday of every month, in the Council Chambers beginning at 3:00 p.m. 
 
The City Clerk’s office is accepting applications for the following Boards/Commission 
Vacancies:   

 Contra Costa County Library Commission: 1 Antioch Citizen Representative vac.,  
2-year term, expiring June 2018.  Deadline date to apply:  09/23/16   

 Planning Commission:  2 full-term vacancies, exp. October 2020 
Deadline date to apply: 09/30/16 

 
Any interested resident is encouraged to apply. To be considered for these volunteer 
positions, a completed application must be received in the Office of the City Clerk by 4:30 
p.m. on the dates listed above. Applications are available at www.ci.antioch.ca.us and at 
the City Clerk’s Office, City Hall, 200 H Street, Antioch, CA  94509, (925) 779-7009, 
Monday through Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Your interest and desire to serve our 
community is appreciated. Applications and resume can be emailed to 
cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us, faxed to 925-779-7007, sent by mail to the City Clerk or 
dropped off at City Hall at the Clerk’s Office.  

http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/
mailto:cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us


 

 

 

 

 

The City Clerk’s Office provided candidate contact information for the Mayoral & City 
Council candidates and AUSD Trustees to the sponsors of upcoming candidate forums 
and the media. 
 
Requests for City of Antioch public documents under the California Public Records Act 
must be sent to the City Clerk’s office. Request forms are available on the City Website 
and at the City Clerk’s Counter at City Hall. Requests can be made in person, by mail or 
email. Email requests must be sent to cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us to ensure a timely 
response. 
 
The City Clerk’s Office received 2 California Public Records Act requests which were 
forwarded to the appropriate departments for a response 
 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES 
  
Hires/Reclassifications/Promotions: 

 Emily Grigsby was hired as an Administrative Assistant II for Parks & Recreation on 
Monday, August 29, 2016. 

 Tyler Bartholomew was hired as an Assistant Public Works Technician for Public 
Works on Monday, August 29, 2016 
   

Please join me in welcoming these employees to the City of Antioch.   
 
Recruitment Updates: 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate currently accepting applications through 
9/2/2016. 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepted applications through 7/1/2016, 
applications reviewed, physical agility held on 7/22/2016, Police Trainee written 
exam held on 7/25/2016.  Oral Boards held 8/19/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to 
the Police Department. 

 Police Officer Lateral oral boards scheduled as they apply, eligibility list submitted to 
the Police Department.  Oral Boards held on 8/19/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to 
the Police Department. 

 Police Lieutenant accepted applications through 9/2/2016.  

 Police Dispatcher Lateral accepted applications through 6/24/2016.  Oral boards 
held on 7/7/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to the Police Department.  Candidate 
selected, hiring in process. 

 Police Dispatcher accepted applications through 7/1/2016, applications reviewed.  
Written exam held 8/1/2016.  Oral boards held 8/24/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to 
the Police Department. 

 Community Service Officers accepted applications through 8/12/2016.  Applications 
in review. Written exam held 8/30/2016.  Oral boards scheduled for 9/19/2016. 

 Animal Care Officer accepted applications through 8/19/2016.  Applications in 

mailto:cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us


 

 

 

 

 

review.  Oral boards scheduled for 9/15/2016. 

 Currently accepting applications for Part-Time Animal Care Attendants.  

 Public Works Inspector for the Public Works Department accepted applications 
through 7/10/2016.  Oral boards held 8/4/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to the Public 
Works Department.  Candidate selected, hiring in process. 

 Collection Systems Workers accepted applications through 8/12/2016.  Applications 
are being reviewed.  Oral Boards scheduled for 9/13/2016 and 9/14/2016. 

 Recreation Specialist for the Parks & Recreation Department accepted applications 
through 9/2/2016. 

 
Currently open recruitments include: 

 Police Officer Lateral (continuous) 

 Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous) 

 Police Trainee (continuous) 
The City’s open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City 
website.  Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NEOGOV. 
 
 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES 
 

Work orders opened/completed for the week: 108/92 
 

 Team worked on and resolved PD vehicle MDS issues. 
 

 Team replaced County’s connection and router. 
 

 Team configured replacement UPS for PD server room. 
 

 Team continued to work on moving one of the City’s databases to a new server. 
 

 Team setup new user accounts for various departments. 
 

 Team updated Public Works mobile virtual machines. 
 

 Team started imaging checklist on new model PC. 
 

 Team worked on and resolved cash drawer issue. 
 

 Team installed credit card chip reader’s at ACC. 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Real Estate: 108-acre, industrial waterfront site in Antioch, California with access to deep 
water port/wharf  has been acquired by Commercial Development Company Inc. (CDC), a 
leading North American commercial real estate and brownfield redevelopment company. 
This is a unique property that can bring international interest and jobs to the area. 
Press Release: http://www.cdcco.com/press-release/cdc-purchases-108-acre-antioch-
brownfield-property/ 
 
NEW Stops for Freshest Cargo Mobile Farmers’ Market: Two additional Downtown 
Rivertown stops on Saturdays have been added to the Freshest Cargo program! The 
mobile truck is a great easy and convenient way to get your organic local vegetables and 
fruits. Please support our Saturday stops as they are a critical piece for future 
programming, collecting data to justify a full range farmer’s market downtown. Stop by at 
any on the location below to see the great seasonal produce. 
 
*TUESDAYS 
Antioch Senior Center/Nick Rodriguez Center Parking Lot 
213 F Street, Antioch CA 
9:30am-10:30 am  
 
*SATURDAYS 
Antioch Marina 
5 Marina Plaza, Antioch CA 
10:00am- 11:45am  
 
Downtown Antioch 
G & 2nd Street, Antioch CA  
1:00pm-2:45pm  
 
 
Follow us on Facebook and Twitter: 
 
Name:  CityofAntioch,CA    Name:  City of Antioch – City Hall 
Address:  @AntiochCAgov 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.cdcco.com/press-release/cdc-purchases-108-acre-antioch-brownfield-property/
http://www.cdcco.com/press-release/cdc-purchases-108-acre-antioch-brownfield-property/
https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov


 

 

 

 

 

ARTS & CULTURE 
 

El Campanil Theatre  
Contact Information 
602 W 2nd Street in historic downtown Antioch  
Tickets are available online: www.ElCampanilTheatre.com  
Phone (925) 757-9500 or at the ticket office Monday – Friday from 10am- 2 pm 
 
Coming Attractions: 
  
Cabaret Series 
Jonathan Poretz - Ol’ Blue Eyes and Friends 
A Salute to Frank Sinatra and his Rat Pack 
Sunday September 11, 2016 at 3:00 pm  
Celebrate the legacy of American icon Frank Sinatra and his Rat Pack when jazz artist 
Jonathan Poretz brings Ol' Blue Eyes and Friends to Antioch's El Campanil Theatre. Best 
known for his role as Sinatra in the long-running Las Vegas show The Rat Pack Is Back, 
Poretz, currently touring with Tony Bennett, recently returned from a 52-city tour of 
Germany where he played Sinatra in a Vegas-style tribute show. Now see Poretz create 
an intimate, after-hours atmosphere reminiscent of the swinging '60s, as he performs 
beloved songs like "That's Life," "The Best is Yet to Come," "I've Got You Under My Skin," 
"Theme from New York, New York" and many more. 
 
Delta Blues Festival 
Antioch’s 18th Annual Delta Blues Festival is Saturday, September 17, 2016 at Waldie 
Plaza in the heart of Rivertown. That’s Downtown Antioch on Second Street across from 
City Hall.  This event is “Family focused & Alcohol free” with lots of lovely shade Trees.  
THIS IS A FREE EVENT!  Noon-7:30pm - Why? Because of the fundraising efforts of the 
Delta Blues Festival organizers and their sponsors. 
 
Jarekus Singleton will be headlining our festival this year.  Also on the bill is Wee Willie 
Walke, Anthony Paule, Igor Prado, Terry Hanck, AC Myles, and a local act, The Three 
Brothers Blues Band. YOU DON'T WANT TO MISS THIS ONE! 
 

 

RECREATION UPDATES 
 

 The Antioch Water Park is in its final week of open hours for the 2016 summer 
season. Labor Day Weekend is the last chance to come out and enjoy the slides! 
Park hours will run from 11am-6pm Saturday, Sunday, and Monday.  BE COOL BY 

THE POOL!! while it is still hot outside. 

  Last week, staff began turning their attention to the 2017 Water Park season – 
evaluating programs and adjusting services, as well as planning for the new Spray 
Park!  Marketing, promotions, group use, and new features will be the focus during 
the winter months. 

http://www.elcampaniltheatre.com/
http://www.deltabluesfestival.net/sponsors.html


 

 

 

 

 

 Last week, the Prewett Park construction projects made progress:  the playground 
started installing play equipment and the spray park poured the concrete.  
Recreation staff continues to assist the CIP staff where needed to keep these 
projects moving forward in a timely manner. 

 On Monday, The Antioch Community Center received a new refrigerator for its 
commercial kitchen (after the original one abruptly stopped working!). 

 On Tuesday and Wednesday, The Aquatic Maintenance Worker attended the first 
section of Building Operator Certification Training. This month’s topic was Energy 
Efficient Operation of building HVAC systems. This training was provided free of 
charge to the City through a partnership with East Bay Energy Watch.  

 Over the summer, more than 3,000 people participated in classes and activities and 
enjoyed recreation experiences that inspires lifelong learning, builds relationships, 
and strengthens community connectedness.  Registration is underway for all fall 
programs and classes. 

 Last week, Preschool Staff held their quarterly training meeting in preparation for 
the new season of preschool classes. Staff discussed healthier snack foods for 
children, staffing needs, supplies and updating technology in the classrooms.  
Training was provided on helping young children adjust successfully to preschool 
and the effects of Separation Anxiety on families. Staff discussed new and creative 
ways to ease the apprehension parents and children experience when starting 
school including better ways to meet and greet families, reassurance, how to create 
a visual schedule for children to help them forecast when their parent is returning 
and more. Preschool classes begin the week of September 12th and 
registration is more than 50% full. 

 Program registration began for the fall season of First Five Physical Education 
classes for children under 5. This partnership with First Five and the City of Antioch 
provides services to help children 0-5 reach their greatest potential.   

 On average, 45 people are dropping in weekly for some active volleyball and 
basketball playing time.  Tuesday night is volleyball from 7-9:30pm and Sunday is 
basketball from 12:30-2:30pm both taking place at the Antioch Community Center 
Gymnasium. Players must be 17 years of age or older and they enjoy a fast-paced 
well rounded fitness work out.   

 City staff from several Departments – Recreation, Environmental Resources, and 
Public Works spent last week getting the word out about the annual Coastal Clean 
Up Day on September 17, 2016 from 9:00am to Noon.  Banners are in several 
places temporarily promoting the event.  Staff is also planning and preparing three 
sites in Antioch for volunteers to collect garbage from the shoreline and creek 
channels.  Come out to the Water Park, the Marina, or Fulton Shipyard Road to help 
clean our environment. 

 
Senior Center Services 

 The power outage on Wednesday in the Historic District, along Second Street, 
affected the Senior Center and it closed for the day.  As a result, 89 meals were 
redirected back to the County and could not be served in Antioch.    



 

 

 

 

 

 Last week, only 325 meals were served through the C.C. Café because of the 
power outage. The daily lunch and socialization help prevent heart attacks, 
depression, asthma and congestive heart failure. No membership or income 
requirements are required to eat at the C.C. Cafe. Thursday’s lunch was an exciting 
day as visitors re-told the story of the power outage.  

 On Monday, one senior celebrated her 94th birthday at the Senior Center; pizza was 
shared among all interested members and family members joined the celebration. 

 Last week, staff completed the PowerPoint video presentation of the 
September/October Newsletter for the big screen TV over the Nutrition desk. 

 On Tuesday, Newsletter distribution was finalized:  
o 433 newsletters were mailed 
o 93 newsletters were emailed  
o 624 newsletters are at the center ready for pick-up 

 Last week, Staff received Spanish books for the new Spanish class starting on 
Tuesdays and Thursdays between 10-11 am. 

 There are 30 vendors registered for the Resource Fair including businesses, health 
organizations, non-profits, and medical practitioners within Antioch and throughout 
Contra Costa County. The Resource Fair is scheduled on September 30th. Mark 
your calendars! 

 The Senior Citizen’s Club raised more than $1,000 at last week’s Hot August Nights 
car show and dinner. The cars were nifty, the music hoppin’ and the friendship 
excellent.  

 To date the Senior Club has received new and renewal membership applications 
from 950 seniors. 

 
 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Planning:  

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 74 
 

Building Permit Activity: 

 Permits issued 56 

 Inspections requested 197 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 298 
 

Code Enforcement: 

 Cases Followed Up On 180 

 New Cases Opened 48 

 Posted Sub-Standard 1 

 Citations Issued 4 

 Warrants Obtained and Served 0 

 Cases Closed 51 



 

 

 

 

 

 Blight & Rubbish Removal (in yards) 127.5 

 Graffiti Removal 0 

 Shopping Carts Removed 100 

 Demand to Title for Cost Recovery 3 

 Demands to property owners 7 

 Special Assessment Liens recorded 4  

 Prepare & Record Release of Lien 2 

 Phone messages reporting violations 60 

 Web Reports 20 
 

 W. 8th St. – Posted sub-standard. 
 

 Fitzuren Rd. – Code Enforcement is currently in contact with the property owner to 
resolve the municipal code violations on the property.  
 

 Shopping Cart Ordinance – Code Enforcement has handed out informational 
packets to all stores in Antioch with shopping carts.  The packets included the new 
ordinance and steps to bring shopping carts into compliance.  Informational flyers 
are also being handed out to all those who are in possession of shopping carts off 
store premises.  
 

Environmental Resources:  

 Staff attended the AmeriCorps CivicSpark program graduation in Sacramento on 
Tuesday.  The City has been working with one of the Fellows, Amaury Berteaud for 
the past 10 months on our greenhouse gas emissions inventory updates.  We are 
currently working on getting this to council for adoption. 
 

 REGISTRATION IS OPEN TO ALL POTENTIAL VOLUNTEERS FOR THE 32ND 
ANNUAL COASTAL CLEANUP DAY ON SEPTEMBER 17, 2016, 9am-noon: The 
three site locations for this year’s cleanup will be at the Antioch Marina overflow lot 
(L St. & 2nd St.), Fulton Shipyard Rd. (by the Red Caboose Restaurant), and 
Antioch Water Park.  To sign up for the event, you may register online at 
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/Coastal-Cleanup-Day/, or for more information, 
call (925) 779-6137, option 1. 
 

 Kayak Cleanup on Friday, September 16th.  There will be another boat based (i.e. 
canoe and kayak) cleanup of the shoreline on Friday September 16th.  Space is 
limited for this event.  You can bring your own kayak or canoe or Delta Kayak 
Adventures will have some kayaks available for $10/person.  If you are interested in 
this pre-cleanup, contact Julie Haas-Wajdowicz at 
jhaaswajdowicz@ci.antioch.ca.us. 
 

 Antioch Dunes National Wildlife Refuge, Lange’s Metalmark Butterfly counts - Every 
Thursday through September.  It is time once again for the Lange's Metalmark 

http://ci.antioch.ca.us/Environment/Coastal-Cleanup-Day/
mailto:jhaaswajdowicz@ci.antioch.ca.us


 

 

 

 

 

Butterfly counts at Antioch Dunes National Wildlife Refuge!  We will be counting 
butterflies for several weeks in August and September and we can sure use your 
help.  We meet for training on site at 9:30 am, then survey until 4pm, the time in 
which our butterflies are the most active. 
The butterfly counts will all be on Thursdays: 

  September 1, 8, 15 and if they are still active, on Thursday, 9/22.    
To register to volunteer, contact Susan Euing, at susan_euing@fws.gov or (510) 
521-9717   

 
Community Development Block Grant (CDBG): 

 The Consolidated Performance Evaluation Report (CAPER) for FY 2015-16 must 
be submitted to HUD by September 30th and preparation is underway. 

 

 Preparation of the draft 2017-20 Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice for 
the entire county by the City of Richmond consultant has been slightly delayed, and 
will be considered by Council in late September or October. 

 

 The Public Hearing to finalize the priorities will be held September 27th, and the 
2017-20 Grant Cycle Kickoff will be held October 6th from 2-4 p.m. at the Concord 
Senior Center.  New applications WILL be accepted at this time. 

 
Homeless: 
The results of the Homeless Continuum of Care HUD Funding Round 2016 and 
Coordinated Entry project funding is expected to be made available next week.  
 
Project Homeless Connect will be held at the County Fairgrounds in Antioch on Thursday, 
October 13th, from 9 am to 3 pm.  Homeless Connect is a one-day, one-stop event that 
provides on-site healthcare, social services and housing resources to persons 
experiencing homelessness.  Community members who would like to learn more about 
volunteering can register here: http://goo.gl/forms/PIVDeW2txMdH902C2 
 
Housing: 
Over the past six months, the CDBG/Housing Consultant has been working with the Bay 
Area Affordable Homeownership Alliance (BAAHA) to design a First Time Homebuyer 
program for residents of the City of Antioch.  This program would bring together existing 
subsidies from CalHFA, County Mortgage Credit Certificates, Federal Home Loan Bank 
(Wish Program), National Homebuyers Fund (NHF), GSFA Platinum Program, and 
possibly others.  The goal is to create a package of subsidies which will allow existing 
Antioch renters to become first time homebuyers, which does NOT require an investment 
of City funds in each mortgage.  Development of program components and securing of 
partners is nearing completion and the program is expected to be proposed to staff and 
Council within the next month. 
 
 

mailto:susan_euing@fws.gov
http://goo.gl/forms/PIVDeW2txMdH902C2


 

 

 

 

 

Drought Updates: 
While this winter brought us enough rainfall and snow pack to make it through the dry 
season, conservation is still vital and many prohibited uses are still being enforced.  Visit 
www.antiochwater.com for the list of prohibited water uses. 
 
Last Week’s Irrigation Repairs and Service: 

 

 Parks Citywide: Water restrictions have been relaxed for your City Parks, however, 
reduced water use continues except at the Recycled Water Parks. 

 City Park:  The Rose Garden irrigation was repaired. 

 Diablo West Park:  A turf valve was repaired and 2 sprinklers replaced. 

 Eagleridge Park:  A leaking irrigation lateral was repaired. 

 Jacobsen Park:  5 sprinklers were replaced. 

 Prewett Water Park:  A loaner irrigation controller was temporarily installed while the 
main board undergoes repairs. 

 Williamson Ranch Park:  12 irrigation box covers were replaced. 

 Contra Loma Blvd. – 3 sprinklers repaired and 1 valve rebuilt. 

 Deer Valley Rd. – 3 sprinklers repaired, 2 valves rebuilt, 1 lateral line repaired and 2 
bubbler stations removed from controller. 

 Prewett Ranch Rd. – 19 sprinklers repaired, 2 valves rebuilt, 1 molded cap replaced, 2 
nozzles replaced and 1 valve replaced. 

 Hillcrest Ave. – 8 sprinklers repaired, 1 lateral line repaired and 1 valve replaced. 

 Squaw Ct. – 3 sprinklers repaired. 

 Wildhorse Rd. – 2 sprinklers repaired. 

 Isabella Ct. – 14 sprinklers repaired. 

 James Donlon Blvd. – 3 sprinklers repaired. 

 Westridge Ct. – 1 valve rebuilt. 
 
 
PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES 
 
Administration 

 Tiered water rates are still in effect and were calculated to reflect the cost of service 
to treat and deliver water to the community. These rates were developed 
independent of the drought status and will remain in effect. The State has officially 
declared the drought is over and removed the 25% statewide water conservation 
goal. Beginning in June of this year, the City of Antioch is mandated to conserve 
water based on a three year projected “stress test” formula provided by the State. 
This will remain in effect until January 2017. Based on our results, we have a 
sufficient water supply for our water production rates and will not have a 
conservation target. The City of Antioch is no longer requiring restricted watering 
days. We still encourage all conservation efforts where possible to protect our 
valuable resource. All of the “prohibited water activities” as outlined by the State are 

http://www.antiochwater.com/


 

 

 

 

 

still in effect. This includes: washing off driveways and walkways, irrigating 48 hours 
after a measurable rainfall and irrigating in such a way that causes runoff to non 
landscaped areas. To see a complete list, search saveourwater.com or other similar 
websites on the California drought. Water customers did a fantastic job with their 
water conservation efforts. We were able to meet our State mandated goal of 28%. 
Thank you all for the conservation efforts and success we achieved. Please 
continue to protect this precious and limited resource.  

 
Engineering & Development Services 

 City-owned cell sites, various locations:  Staff is performing site visits and review of 
land leases, 100% construction drawings, consent letters, photo-sims and related 
technical reports and materials in response to various applications for equipment 
upgrades and site modifications. 

 Delta Courtyard Apartments, located at 701 and 810 Wilbur Avenue, a proposed 
126-unit multi-family apartment complex:  Staff is preparing conditions of approval 
for Pacific West Communities’ application.  A Planning Commission hearing is 
scheduled for September 7th. 

 The Habit Burger, a new restaurant development, located at 2424 Mahogany Way:  
The project was approved at the July 20th Planning Commission meeting.  Staff is 
reviewing construction drawings for building permit issuance. 

 Laurel Ranch, a 180-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located 
at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4:  The project 
was recommended to the City Council for approval at the July 20th Planning 
Commission meeting. 

 Olive Groves Subdivision, 263 single-family detached senior housing units with 
assisted living facility, commercial uses and open space, south of Sand Creek, east 
of Deer Valley Road:  Residential portion gated with private streets.  Staff is 
preliminarily reviewing the PDP-16-01 application. 

 Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located 
west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4:  The subdivision plan and map 
checks have been completed and staff is working with the developer to form a 
district to fund offsite improvements.  Staff is reviewing proposed Slatten Ranch 
Road infrastructure improvements. 

 SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/‘G’ Street Overcrossing Project:  
The project has been accepted by the State.  City staff is working with Caltrans to 
complete the City punch list. 

 SR4 (Segment 3A) ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow 
Drive Undercrossing Project:  City staff is working with Caltrans to complete the 
punch list.  There will be lane closures in both directions on A Street/Lone Tree Way 
between Rossi Ave. and E. Tregallas Rd. from 9 am to 3 pm.  The signal at 
Sunset/A Street/Rossi is now working and the Sunset Dr. Extension between A 
Street and Bryan Ave. is open.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise 
caution while travelling through these areas. 



 

 

 

 

 

 SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and BART Tunnel Project:  Staff 
prepared a punch list for Caltrans’ contractor to complete.  There will be lane 
closures in both directions on Hillcrest Avenue between Larkspur Drive and Sunset 
Drive from 9:00 am to 3:00 pm.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise 
caution while travelling through the construction area. 

 Vineyard Self-Storage, located at E. 18th Street/Vineyard Drive:  Staff is preparing 
conditions of approval for American Recess’ application.  A Planning Commission 
hearing is scheduled for September 7th. 

 Aviano, an approved 533 unit housing development located west of the current 
terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier-Libby Medical High School:  
Staff has reviewed the 3rd submittal for the first phase of construction documents 
and returned the plans and other documents for revisions. 

 Staff is working with the developers to create Community Facilities Districts for 
Sand Creek Focus Area landscape maintenance. 

 Tabora Gardens, a senior apartment complex on James Donlon and Tabora Drive:  
Staff has completed our review of the plans, reports and other documents and will 
be issuing an encroachment permit. 

 Child Care Education Building in Williamson Ranch Plaza:  Staff has returned the 
plans with comments.  We are waiting for quitclaim of easement from Contra Costa 
County Flood Control District. 

 326 Nash Avenue:  The owner/applicant is requesting to merge parcels.  We are 
working with the applicant to take the merger to the Planning Commission for 
approval. 
 

Capital Improvements Division 

 Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive Water Main Replacement:  A-S 
Pipelines, Inc. has completed construction of the project.  As-built drawings and 
cathodic protection reports are being finalized. 

 Sunset Booster Pump Station Replacement:  JMB Construction has installed the 
underground piping and electrical facilities.  The concrete floor slab and adjacent 
flatwork has been placed. 

 Zone I Transmission Pipeline Rehabilitation at HWY 4:  RMC Water and 
Environment is incorporating the City’s comments into the contract documents.  A 
final design workshop will be conducted in early September. 

 Downtown Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation:  Staff is developing draft project plans 
and specifications. 

 Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements:  CDM Smith is preparing design 
documents that include the use of non-diluted sodium hypochlorite and ammonia 
sulfate. 

 Brackish Water Desalinization Plant:  Carollo Engineers is developing a revised 
facility layout.  State Water Resources Control Board continues to review the City’s 
State Revolving Fund loan application. 

 North East Annexation Infrastructure Improvements:  BKF Engineering is now under 
contract to provide engineering services and preliminary plans, estimates and 



 

 

 

 

 

studies for the planning and the design of infrastructure improvements needed to 
serve Annexation Areas 1 and 2B. 

 2016 Pavement Management Program:  MCK Services, Inc. completed the 
pavement rehabilitation activities throughout the City and is working on replacing 
the traffic signal loops.  The project included improvements to major arterial streets 
such as Lone Tree Way, James Donlon Blvd., Somersville Road, Buchanan Road, 
Golf Course Road, and Hillcrest Ave., and various residential streets north of 
Highway 4.  The project is expected to be completed by the end of August and 
accepted by the City Council at the September 27, 2016, meeting. 

 Transportation Impact Fee Study:  Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to 
finalize the land use forecasts, the transportation improvement list, the network to 
be used in the traffic model, and proposed fee.  EPS is developing several 
scenarios for the fees; the final draft Fee Study is scheduled to be presented to the 
City Council for public review and comments before the end of the year. 

 Prewett Water Park Improvements:  Sierra Valley Construction continues to work on 
the playground and the spray ground facilities.  Both projects are scheduled to be 
completed in September 2016. 

 Rubberized Cape Seal Program:  The Department of Resources Recycling and 
Recovery (CalRecycle) issued a Notice of Grant Funds available for Rubberized 
Cape Seal projects for FY 16-17 for the maximum grant amount of $350,000.  The 
grant application due date is October 26, 2016. 

 
Water Treatment Plant 

 Repaired the filter to waste valve on #5 filter.  Cleaned all components and replaced 
O-rings and gaskets. 

 Cleaned out the sludge drying beds at the holding pond. 

 Installed a new motor to the basin drive equipment on “A” plant basin. 

 Treated the municipal reservoir for algae control.  Algae blooms contribute to taste 
and odor problems in the treated water. 

 
Water Distribution 

 Water Distribution staff had 207 stops for water service including disconnections. 

 Water Distribution staff had a total of 104 USA tickets completed for utility location. 

 Water Distribution meter reading is now complete for the month of August. 

 The City of Antioch now has a 0% water conservation goal through January of 2017 
based on the State of California’s “stress test”.  However the following prohibitions 
will remain in place: 
 Watering outdoor landscapes in a manner that causes excessive runoff, such 

that water flows onto adjacent property, non-irrigated areas, private and 
public walkways, roadways, parking lots, or structures. 

 Using a hose without a shut off nozzle.  
 Washing paved or other hard-surfaced areas, including sidewalks, walkways, 

driveways, patios and parking areas. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Use of City furnished water for non-recalculating decorative fountains or 
filling decorative lakes or ponds. 

 Failing to repair a controllable water leak. 

 Staff continues to monitor water meters and usage at all City buildings and parks for 
water conservation. 

 Staff continues to respond to drought hotline inquiries. 

 Staff responded to customer calls regarding water maintenance issues city wide. 

 Staff replaced two water services on Hillside Road. 

 Staff replaced a hydrant on Gentrytown Drive. 

 Staff replaced a water service on Buckeye Court. 

 Staff replaced a water service on Crestwood Drive. 

 Staff is now performing a proactive leak detection program. 

 State mandated annual backflow testing program is on schedule. 

 Staff performed city wide preventative maintenance on fire hydrants and water 
quality flushing. 

 Staff hauled off green waste, asphalt and concrete for recycling, as well as cleaned 
up debris at the city’s Fulton yard. 

 Central Stores staff removed several bags of household debris and furniture from 
Fulton Shipyard Road boat launch ramp area. 

 Staff ordered two new specialty locks for PD/Facilities Maintenance. 
 

Public Works Operations – Parks and Landscape 

 Playground and Park Safety Inspections:  Completed at City, Country Manor, 
Deerfield, Fairview, Jacobsen, Knoll and Meadow Creek Parks.  Park follow up 
inspections performed at Dallas Ranch and Prewett Water Park. 

 Restroom Locks:  Repaired at Almondridge, Harbour and Mira Vista Parks. 

 Almondridge Park:  The men’s restroom was repaired and reopened. 

 City Park:  The rose garden irrigation was repaired. 

 Diablo West Park:  A turf valve was repaired and two sprinklers replaced. 

 Eagleridge Park:  A leaking irrigation lateral was repaired. 

 Jacobsen Park:  Five sprinklers were replaced. 

 Prewett Water Park:  A loaner irrigation controller was temporarily installed while the 
main board undergoes repair. 

 Williamson Ranch Park:  Twelve irrigation box covers were replaced. 

 Tree Removal Permits:  Approved at 1935 Birch Ave. and 18 West Madill Street. 

 Irrigation:  Repaired 60 irrigation leaks on City property as needed. 

 Trim Crews:  Worked in the areas of Hillcrest Ave., Mt. Hamilton Dr., Deer Valley 
Dr. right of way, E. 18th St., Lexington Trail, Country Hills Dr., Police Department, 
and Davison Dr. Medians. 

 Spot Spray:  Empire Rd., Golf Course Rd., Wilbur Ave., Slatten Ranch Rd., and 
Cañada Valley Rd. 

 Tree Removal:  Country Hills Dr. 
 



 

 

 

 

 

Public Works Operations – Street Maintenance 

 Graffiti:  Crews removed graffiti from numerous areas around the City. 

 Signs:  Crews replaced 21 existing signs due to poor reflectivity or line of sight 
issues. 

 Red Curb:  Crews continue to prep red curb for painting on Verne Roberts Circle. 

 Crews painted three miles of red curb in other areas citywide. 

 Buttons:  Crew replaced 2,675 raised markers on Lone Tree Way and Golf Course 
Road. 

 Potholes:  Filled four potholes. 

 Road Stencils:  Crews restriped intersections at Davison Drive at Lone Tree Way 
and James Donlon Boulevard at Lone Tree Way.  1,850 pounds of thermo were 
used to complete this work. 
 

Public Works Utilities – Collections Division 

 Calls for Sewer Service:  Received and responded to two calls for service from the 
public.  Responding crews televised 70 linear feet of public sewer laterals 
connecting to the City’s sewer system. 

 Sewer Mains:  Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 21,215 linear feet 
of sewer main lines. 

 Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning:  The route schedule is under review to increase 
inspection frequency of identified priority locations and integrate a proactive 
preventative cleaning schedule for these pipelines. 

 Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP):  Crews televised two sewer laterals. 

 Manhole Inspection Program:  Crews inspected 105 manholes.  Manholes are 
inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for 
future maintenance and rehabilitation.  We are continually updating the program 
and processes for integration in our computerized maintenance management 
system. 

 Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Reduction Program:  Staff is working on formal 
inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas.  The use of “SMART 
Manholes” in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the 
division of potential SSOs.  This program will also address the need for locking 
mechanisms. 

 National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES):  Crews removed 314 
yards of trash and green waste.  Assisted Code Enforcement with 72 yards of 
debris from homeless encampments.  Abated 1.1 acres of weeds from bank to low 
water line in channels.  Inspected 16 storm catch basins.  These activities ensure 
the City meets the Federal Clean Water Act requirements of municipalities 
discharging storm water into waterways.  Proactive preventative maintenance is 
restricted to the months of April through October. 
 

Public Works Operations – Fleet Division 

 Preventative Maintenance:  14 services on City vehicles as scheduled. 

 Unscheduled Repairs:  66 unscheduled necessary repairs to City vehicles. 



 

 

 

 

 

 
Public Works Operations – Municipal Marina 

 The Marina received two applications for permanent berthing, responded to four 
berthing inquiries and provided one facility tour. 

 Maintenance:  Continued to paint several kneeboards on B dock.  Removed graffiti, 
and trimmed bushes and trees on trail by sails structure. 

 Filming of “Forgotten Evil” is scheduled for this week to take place in and around the 
Antioch Marina. 

 Marina self-automated fuel dock is now open from 6 am-10 pm daily, offering 
boaters greater fueling flexibility and service. 

 Staff arranged with Westar Marine Services to provide fuel for workboats while 
working in the west Delta.  Several workboats will be purchasing fuel using the self-
pay kiosk over the next several weeks.  Staff also arranged to provide fuel and 
overnight stay once per month for the USGS workboat collecting samples in the 
bay. 

 Advertising and Outreach:  Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman 
magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters.  Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay 
Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings.  Advertising 
Annual Boat Launch Ramp Passes for $100 and our new automated self fueling 
station on Craigslist. 
 

Public Works Operations – Facility Maintenance Division 

 Public Works:  Assembled shed for the Distribution division. 

 City Hall:  Fabricated a metal panel for exterior outlets to protect against vandalism. 

 Nick Rodriguez Community Center:  Removed graffiti from an exterior wall and 
repaired damaged wood siding. 

 Chichibu Park:  Repaired a damaged sign. 
 
GIS Division 

 2016 City Basemap:  Complete. 

 Update Divisional GIS Virtual Template:  Complete. 

 Continued Collection System Data Updates:  Complete, QA/QC. 

 Began Collection System Grid Map Updates:  72% complete. 

 Began Streets Centerline Update:  50% complete. 

 Began Streets Bi-directional centerline update:  50% complete. 

 Began City Building imprint update:  55% complete. 

 Began GIS data transfer to new server. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 

POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 
 

 On 8/31/2016 at 11:45 pm, Antioch Officers responded to a residence in the area of 
Green Hills Cir. after several area residents reported hearing gunshots. On arrival, a 
35 year old male resident was contacted and several spent casings were located in 
front of his house. The resident reported that he saw a subject tampering with 
vehicles in his driveway. The resident armed himself with a handgun and attempted 
to confront the subject. The subject in the driveway produced a handgun as well 
and both exchanged several rounds in the driveway at each other. The subject fled 
and was not located. The resident and other occupants of the house were not 
injured, but the resident himself was arrested after it was discovered he was a 
convicted felon in possession of a firearm. Narcotics evidence was also located at 
the residence. As Officers were investigating the shooting on Green Hills Cir, 
unknown occupants in a vehicle dropped off a 21 year old female gunshot victim in 
the area of Patricia Dr. Arriving officers called for emergency medical and she was 
transported to an area hospital and is listed in stable condition. It’s not confirmed at 
this time if both incidents are connected. The 35 year old male was transported to 
county jail. 

 On 8/31/2016 at 10:20 am, a 31 year old male was walking out of the Romi’s Liquor 
store at E 18th St. and Cavallo Rd. when 53 year old Rosalind Stovall drove into the 
parking lot.  She drove straight into the side of the male pinning him against a wall.  
The male jumped just prior to being hit and his legs were struck by the vehicle.  His 
arm went through a plate glass window and he suffered a large laceration to his 
right wrist. The male was transported to the hospital where he is in stable condition 
with a broken leg and numerous stitches to his wrist.  Stovall admitted to drinking 
prior to the collision and gave a blood sample.  She was arrested and sent to county 
jail for DUI. 

 On 8/31/2016 at 2:29 am, 23 year old Carlos Hernandez was driving while 
intoxicated and made a right hand turn from north bound 'L' St. to east bound W 2nd 
St. when he stuck a parked truck and pushed the truck into a parked van.  
Hernandez then backed his SUV up and over the curb striking a wooden power pole 
and a fire hydrant.  The power pole and the fire hydrant were sheared off at the 
base causing a power outage and a torrent of water flooding onto W 2nd Street.  
Hernandez fled in his car and was located by a security guard at W 3rd St. and 'G' 
St.  as he parked his vehicle and was about to be picked up by some friends.  
Hernandez’s blood alcohol was over the legal limit. He was arrested without incident 
and was sent to county jail.  Fire personnel turned off the water and Public Works 
and PG&E responded. 

 On 8/30/2016 at 6:30 pm, 61 year old Samuel Gray was extremely intoxicated and 
entered the Red and Green Market located at 421 W 4th St.  He started knocking 
displays over and breaking things inside the store for no reason.  The clerk tried to 
push Gray out of the store and he punched her in the hand.  Officers arrived to find 
Gray in the middle of the street rolling around on the ground.   Gray was belligerent 



 

 

 

 

 

and had to be placed in a restraint device. The clerk signed a citizen's arrest and 
Gray was transported to county jail for battery, vandalism, and being drunk in public. 

 On 8/30/2016 at 1:37 am, officers saw a vehicle travelling in the area of William 
Reed Dr. and Newbury Ave. when the driver, 28 year old Jonathan Waldrep, 
abruptly parked and tried to walk away from the vehicle.  The vehicle was stolen 
and Waldrep and 24 year old Crystal Coleman were arrested without incident.  
Coleman was released pending further investigation and Waldrep was sent to 
county jail.  

 On 8/29/2016 at 10:18 pm, 29 year old Ryan Rike was contacted during a vehicle 
enforcement stop in the 400 block of W 4th St. and found to be driving under the 
influence of alcohol.  Rike was arrested without incident and sent to county jail. 

 On 8/29/2016 at 10:09 pm, 29 year old Brandon Hill was contacted during a 
pedestrian stop at Cavallo Rd. and E 13th St. and was found to be in possession of 
methamphetamine.  Hill was cite-released at the scene. 

 On 8/29/2016 at 11:08 pm, officers located an occupied stolen vehicle and 
attempted an enforcement stop at A St. and Hwy 4.  The vehicle fled and entered 
the east bound off ramp of Hwy 4 going west bound.  No pursuit was initiated.  
Moments later, another officer was east bound on Hwy 4 and re-located the stolen 
vehicle driving in the correct direction.  It had apparently made an immediate right 
turn on the top of the onramp and proceeded in the correct direction in the east 
bound lanes.  A pursuit was initiated that lasted less than a mile and was quickly 
terminated when the stolen vehicle re-entered east bound Hwy 4 in the west bound 
lanes.  The vehicle and driver were not apprehended.  

 On 8/29/2016 at 5:24 pm, officers were dispatched to a loitering complaint at 
Hillcrest Park located 1300 Larkspur Dr.  26 year old Dexter Reed was contacted 
and found to have a no-cite warrant in the system for his arrest.  Reed was taken 
into custody and booked at county jail. 

 On 8/29/2016 at 12:42 pm, an officer was flagged down by a citizen who advised of 
an abandoned vehicle in the area of Hillcrest Ave. and Wildflower Dr. The officer 
located a homeless camp in the area and contacted 37 year old Destine Jones. She 
was found to have a warrant and was arrested without incident. She was booked in 
county jail. City Code Enforcement was notified of the camp for follow-up. 

 On 8/29/2016 at 11:06 am, an officer was working traffic enforcement on Sycamore 
Dr. when he saw 24 year old Shawntanique Blocker pass by him at a high rate of 
speed. He turned around to catch up to Blocker who immediately parked in the alley 
behind 2100 Lemontree. She got out of her SUV and walked away at a fast pace as 
the officer told her to stop. Blocker refused to listen to commands and was 
subsequently physically restrained, but continued to resist. She yelled and 
screamed, trying to draw a crowd, which she did. Additional officers were called and 
Blocker was eventually arrested and cite released from the APD jail. She was not 
injured. Her vehicle was towed for a 30 day hold.  

 On 8/29/2016 at 5:51 am, officers were sent to a suspicious circumstance call in the 
2600 block of Asilomar Dr.  37 year old Kim Watson and 40 year old Kary Smith 



 

 

 

 

 

were sitting in a stolen vehicle and Smith also had a warrant for auto theft.  Both 
were arrested without incident and sent to county jail. 

 On 8/29/2016 at 2:53 am, an unknown subject was driving a vehicle when they hit a 
fire hydrant in front of 2701 Mayflower Dr.  The fire hydrant was sheared off at its 
base.  The vehicle and its occupants fled the scene and were not located.  Fire 
personnel turned off the water to the hydrant and public works was contacted in the 
morning to replace the hydrant. 

 On 8/28/2016 at 5:07 pm, an officer conducted a traffic enforcement stop on a 
vehicle in the area of W 14th St. and Klengel St. driven by 25 year old Raymond 
Castro.  A records check of Castro revealed a felony probation violation warrant in 
the system.  Castro was arrested and booked at county jail. 

 On 8/28/2016 at 4:58 pm, an off duty CHP officer was driving north bound on Deer 
Valley Rd. into Antioch. The officer noticed that the vehicle in front of him possibly 
had a DUI driver as it was serving all over the road and narrowly missed several 
collisions.  The officer followed the vehicle and called APD dispatch.  Officers were 
able to locate the vehicle shortly after it pulled into its registered address on Deer 
Valley Rd.  The driver, 25 year old Timothy Sabel, was contacted and found to be 
extremely intoxicated and uncooperative.  Sabel was arrested and a search warrant 
was completed for his blood sample. He was booked into county jail.  

 On 8/28/2016 at 10:14 am, officers saw an older Honda in the area of W. 11th St. 
and L St. They decided to conduct an investigative stop on the vehicle and 
contacted the driver, 25 year old Victor Lizama, and passenger, 34 year old Frankie 
Garcia. Both Victor and Frankie did not have a driver's license or identification. 
Officers noticed the VIN did not match the license plate and the ignition was 
damaged. The occupants were detained and during a search of the vehicle officers 
located a sawed off, loaded shotgun in the trunk. They also located drug 
paraphernalia. Victor and Frankie were arrested but Frankie admitted to the shotgun 
belonging to her. Victor was released pending further investigation and Frankie was 
sent to county jail. Officers attempted to have Sheriff’s Office do an outside assist 
with the registered owner of the Honda but they were unable to make contact. 

 On 8/28/2016 at 9:39 am, a 79 year old resident in the 300 block of Brookside Dr. 
came outside this morning and discovered an unfamiliar wrecked vehicle in her 
driveway. She investigated further and saw a male passed out in the front seat and 
called APD. We responded and found 33 year old Sonny Brohman passed out in 
the driver's seat and unclothed from the waist down. We woke him up and ran his 
name. Brohman was listed on parole and had a felony warrant for his arrest. He 
was arrested without incident and found to be in possession of approximately 3 
grams of methamphetamine and a glass pipe. He was booked into county jail and 
the vehicle was towed. 

 On 8/28/2016 at 1:15 am, 57 year old Nicolas Hipolito was contacted during a 
vehicle stop near Fitzuren Rd. and G St. He was found to have a warrant for his 
arrest for a previous DUI.  He was found to be intoxicated tonight as well and was 
taken into custody for the new DUI in addition to the warrant. He was booked into 
county jail. 



 

 

 

 

 

  

 On 8/27/2016 11:33 pm, 52 year old Susan Reimche was traveling southbound on 
Garrow Dr. attempting to make the turn onto Lindley Dr. and left the roadway.  She 
stuck a city tree and flipped her car on its side.  Upon contact, she showed signs of 
being under the influence of alcohol.  She was the sole occupant and was taken to 
the hospital by ambulance.  Reimche had complaint of pain to her back and 
admitted to drinking several drinks before she tried to drive home.  She was 
admitted into the hospital and released pending further investigation. 

 On 8/27/2016 at 10:42 pm, officers were dispatched to the Ramada Inn on 
Mahogany Way for a report of shots fired.  Upon arrival, they located several spent 
shell casings in the west lot.  A witness advised two vehicles parked in the lot and 
exchanged words.  A short time later they began exchanging shots towards each 
other’s vehicles.  There were no other injuries or damage as a result of the shots 
and both vehicles fled prior to our arrival.  Unfortunately, the cameras were not 
recording during the incident.  We notified area hospitals and no gunshot victims 
have come forward. At 11:33 pm, Pittsburg PD had been contacted and provided a 
vehicle description of one of the possible involved vehicles via their intersection 
cameras in the area. The vehicle was described as a late model BMW with a black 
hood and sunroof. The vehicle was last seen turning into the north entrance of 2301 
Sycamore Dr. after fleeing the scene. An area check was made and the vehicle was 
located coming out of the complex. It was followed and stopped once sufficient units 
arrived. The driver and the passenger were contacted and detained. No evidence of 
being involved in the shooting was found and they denied any involvement. They 
did admit to being in the rear lot of the Ramada, but refused to provide any other 
information. Both were released from the scene at this time. 

 On 8/27/2016 at 12:01 am, officers responded to the report of a male flashing a gun 
at passing cars in the area of G St. and Putnam St. 30 year old Rajeesh Suman 
was contacted matching the description of the subject with the gun. He was 
detained without incident and found to only have warrants for his arrest, but no gun. 
He was arrested and booked into county jail. 

 On 8/26/2016 at 8:33 pm, information was obtained concerning a large car club 
event in the Hobby Lobby parking lot. A few of the clubs are believed to be 
responsible or associated with freeway takeovers in the recent past. Officers 
responded and found approximately 60+ cars beginning to gather. While the lot was 
being cleared, a steady flow of cars and trucks continued to arrive. They moved 
around between Brentwood / Antioch / Oakley for a couple of hours. Several cars 
were stopped and cited for various violations. They realized they could not gather 
and eventually left. Area agencies and CHP were advised and the car clubs were 
issued several more cites in various other cities. It was a good effort by all county 
agencies to keep things from getting out of hand. 

 On 8/26/2016 at 2:29 pm, 30 year old Michael Ward was contacted during a 
suspicious vehicle check on Marie Ave. at Crest St.  Ward consented to a search of 
his person and vehicle.  During the search of Ward's person a .22 Caliber revolver 
was located in his right front short pocket.  The gun was loaded with 5 live and 1 



 

 

 

 

 

spent rounds.  Ward was found to have a prior felony arrest with time served in 
prison.  Ward was arrested and sent to county jail. 

 On 8/26/2016 at 10:54 am, 26 year old Nathan Watson was contacted during a 
pedestrian stop near 20 W 18th St. and found to have two warrants for his arrest. 
Both were misdemeanor warrants.  Watson was arrested and transported to county 
jail. 

 On 8/26/2016 at 8:45 am, a driver exited eastbound Highway 4 and turned onto 
southbound Contra Loma Blvd, when he was struck broadside by a black Ford 
Expedition. The victim could only provide a limited description of the suspect driver.  
The suspect fled the scene and was not located.  The victim was transported to the 
hospital where he was treated for a complaint of pain. 

 On 8/26/2016 at 1:15 am, officers responded to the report of a person down 
bleeding in the bushes near the Alano Club in the 700 block of W 2nd St. Officers 
learned the victim had been beaten by multiple subjects and robbed of his phone 
and wallet. The victim was transported to the hospital for treatment and was later 
released. An area check for the suspects met with negative results. 

 On 8/25/2016 at 11:37 pm, a citizen called APD to report he had just been robbed in 
front of his residence in the area of Mt. Conness Dr. and Hicks Mountain Ct. by 
three males in dark clothing. Two of the subjects were armed with handguns. The 
suspects fled in a nearby white 4-door vehicle similar to a new Honda Civic. One of 
the suspects allegedly fired a single shot in the air as he they were leaving. A short 
time later, a similar armed robbery occurred on Hicks Mountain Court nearby. The 
same vehicle was seen leaving the scene. Both cases are still under investigation. 

 On 8/25/2016 at 8:54 pm, a 31 year old male rode his motorcycle to church and 
parked it out front in the 4800 block of Lone Tree Way. He came out and his 
motorcycle had been stolen. Later in the shift, an officer spotted the motorcycle and 
a traffic stop was made. 27 year old Moises Sanchez yielded and was taken into 
custody without incident. Sanchez admitted to taking the motorcycle thinking it was 
okay since he had just met the victim at church tonight and now they know one 
another. The victim disagreed did not see it that way and wanted Sanchez 
prosecuted. Sanchez was booked into county jail for auto theft. 

 On 8/25/2016 at 7:48 pm, officers were dispatched to the report of a male hit by a 
black SUV in the 4800 block of Sheffels Ct. that left the scene.  Upon arrival, the 28 
year old victim was up and walking around in a great deal of pain.  The only 
information we got from him was a black SUV struck him in the roadway.  He was 
extremely uncooperative with the investigation and his friends insisted on taking him 
to the hospital themselves.  At the end of the shift, the victim was in fair condition 
and expected to make a full recovery.  Area witnesses reported seeing the vehicle 
swerving all over the road just prior to the accident.   

 On 8/25/2016 at 5:31 pm, officers were working a proactive detail in the area of W 
9th St. and G St. and observed 41 year old Jesus Bustamante's vehicle go through a 
stop sign.  A license plate check showed the car to be expired, however the vehicle 
showed current registration.  The officers made an enforcement stop and when they 
tried to approach, the vehicle fled.  The officers lost sight on the vehicle but in doing 



 

 

 

 

 

an area check they relocated the vehicle which had rolled in the intersection of W 
11th St. and E St.  The male driver fled the scene leaving a passenger in the car.  
The passenger received minor injuries in the crash. A perimeter was set up in the 
surrounding area.  Eventually, Bustamante was seen coming out from a backyard 
and taken into custody without incident.  He stated the reason he fled was due to a 
warrant he knew he had.  Luckily no other vehicles or pedestrians were involved.  
Bustamante was sent to county jail for reckless driving, hit and run as well as the 
warrant. 
  

    Calls for Service and Arrest Data: 

Time Period:        08/25/2016 00:00:00 – 08/31/16 23:59:59 

  

   

  

Number of Calls for Service: 1,681 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Case Reports: 282 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Arrests: 57 

  

  

  

   

  

  Felony: 

 

20   

  Misdemeanor: 

 

35   

  Infraction: 

 

2   

     

  

Arrests with 

DUI charge: 

 

6   

  

   

  

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.   

  
 
 
CITY MANAGER’S NOTES 
 

Thursday evening, Mayor Harper and I attended the monthly Mayors’ Conference, which 
was hosted by the City of El Cerrito.  Chris McKenzie, soon to retire Executive Director of 
the California League of Cities was the featured speaker.  The “League” represents the 
interests of California cities in Sacramento. 
  


